BREADALBANE DEER MANAGEMENT GROUP

MINUTES 
Spring Meeting   

Friday 21st April 2023
at 2.00pm
Molteno Hall
1 Welcome
Vice Chair Richard Barclay opened the meeting, and welcomed all to the Spring 2023 meeting. The Chair (ACW) had given his apologies.
Present: Richard Barclay (Innerhadden, Vice- Chair), Morven Frost (Duncroisk- Vice Chair), Jeremy Robinson (Kynachan/ Dalchosnie), Alastair Riddell (North Chesthill), Lochy Porter (Cashlie), George MacDonald (Roros), Emma Paterson & Ian Dingwall (Auchlyne), Jimmy Barrie (Glenlochay), Kevin Peters & John McNulty (FLS), John Sinclair & Steven Macdonald (Meggernie & Lochs), Iain Hope (Nature Scot), John Campbell- Smith (Borders DMG), Ainster Smith (South Chesthill), John Holland (SRUC), Robert Curtis (Ruskich), Andrew Warwick (NTS), George Eveleigh (Corie Carie), Dave Beaumont & Ellie Mayhew (Wild Strathfillan Project), Victor Clements (Secretary). 
2 Apologies
Falcon Frost (Carie Farm & ADMG), Alan Cory Wright (Auchessan, Chair), Tom Turnbull (ADMG), Rob La Terriere (Crossmount), Neil McAdam and Colin Buchan (Garth), Joe Woolridge (North Chesthill), Nicola Colquhoun (Auchlyne), Donnie Broad (Glenlochay Estate), Emily Anderson (Roros), Mark Stroyan (Duncroisk).
3 Minutes of previous meeting 
Minutes were taken as read, proposed by EP and seconded by AJR.
4 Matters Arising
There were no ongoing problems with getting venison uplifted, as was the position at Autumn meeting.
We would not be doing any DMG habitat monitoring this summer, but will aim to get a full DMG programme in place for 2024.

There was a strong case for BDMG having a helicopter count in Spring 2024, not having had one since 2015. IH will be suggesting that this takes place, but is unsure what schedule is likely to be. Hopefully some positive news will be forthcoming by the October meeting.

5 Election of Office Bearers
ACW had indicated that he wished to stand down, having been Chairman now for a number of years. The DMG thanked him for his important contribution in chairing the group over that period.

Jez Robinson of Dalchosnie/ Kynachan was elected Chair, proposed by Richard Barclay, and seconded by AJR. On accepting the Chair, JR introduced himself and explained that he felt it was vitally important to step up to the role at this critical time for Deer Management.  He went on to emphasise the importance of the DMG process and the Voluntary Approach in general before emphasising the importance of maximum participation within the group going forwards. 
It was proposed that BDMG have a Vice Chair/ area lead from each of the 4 X sub areas.  Such an approach should improve operational effectiveness going forwards whilst also serving to preserve and better utilise experience from across the Group. The following vice chairs were agreed:

North East
Richard Barclay

North West
Steven Macdonald

Middle

Morven Frost

South 

Alan Cory Wright

The meeting agreed that Victor Clements should be re-appointed as Secretary/ Treasurer.
6 Accounts & Budget for 2023-24
JR took the Chair.

The DMG currently had £10,839.52 in the bank, with all subscriptions received, and no outstanding invoices.

The accounts were broadly in line with budget, with the exception of Finnart paying twice by mistake and having to be re-imbursed, and the £1000 drone payment now no longer being required.

The 633 stags culled by non-FLS members was up 44 on the previous year, and this would be apparent in the budget going forwards. After some discussion, it was decided to retain the current subscription rate of £14 per stag. This would give us a projected £13,078.52 at 31st March 2024.

There were no significant costs on the horizon, with the Deer Plan not being due for update until 2027, and HIA costs likely to be more modest in future. However, an increase in ADMG subscription could be quite significant and may reduce current reserves if an increase is forthcoming, in part because of the numbers of deer subject to subscription.  It was felt that there maybe other opportunity costs in the near future - from independent HIA work to BDMG website refresh all of which underscored the importance of retaining the current subscription.      

7 Reviewing the 2022- 23 Season

NE Group

Innerhadden had a good season across both stags and hinds, 

with good numbers of animals in good condition.


Corie Carie had good season too, holding a lot more stags in winter 
now.

Dalchosnie and Kynachan had good numbers of deer in good condition.
NW Group

Meggernie lochs similar, happy with numbers and condition.


Cashlie had shot more hinds because more were in evidence. Good 
season.

Middle Group

NTS had a normal season, hinds with high pregnancy rates, only 
one big group of deer, with the rest well scattered.


South Chesthill had an increasing number of hinds, as indicated by 
higher cull, and higher calving last year.


Duncroisk had a good season, with calves in particular in good 
condition.
South Group

Auchlyne had some extremely good stags, with just enough 
numbers. Numbers of hinds were up.


Glenlochay had a lot more stags now that the sheep had been 
cleared away. Everything was in good condition.

8 Count feedback

The count had been very well co-ordinated by Morven Frost with help from sub area leads. A lot of time had been taken to analyse and take account of any discrepancies/ queries, and it was felt that a good overall picture had been obtained, with the only exception being Invermearnan/ Auch which was not counted. It was important to rectify this in 2025.
The count was up by just over one deer per sq km overall, although a higher 2022 calving and subsequent survival rate had added to the overall numbers.
The South, NW and Middle areas had all seen increased hinds. Although hind numbers had not increased in NE area, the very high calving rate had put the overall density up from 16-18 deer per sq km. The other 3 X areas had densities between 10-11 per sq km.

The big change from 2021 was in the middle and south/west of the DMG where a number of reporting areas had increased from just under 10 per sq km to just over 10 per sq km.

There would need to be a higher hind cull next season, to take account of both the higher number of hinds, and the likely higher recruitment rate.

Stag numbers were very stable, with very little difference in numbers from 2021.

FLS had carried out a thermal imaging count in South Rannoch, which they viewed as being very successful, running at 5 der per sq km or 132 animals overall. The FLS annual cull had been over 300 animals, which was very consistent over many years. If the drone count is accurate, then it implies significant and regular ingress of deer into South Rannoch, despite the good hill boundary fence. South Rannoch is not fenced along the roadside, so perhaps deer are getting in from that direction. It is very important for DMG to try and understand this.
The DMG thanked Morven for organizing the count and presenting the information gathered.
9 10 deer per sq km

The requirement to reduce deer numbers to below 10 per sq km was a key recommendation of the Deer Working Group Report, and accepted by Scottish Government. The Group should be aware that Agency Staff were supporting government policy by insisting, in some cases, that where finite public money was being allocated to forestry or agri-environmental schemes, deer density and a method of managing/mitigating through a suitable deer management plan would be required in future. There were local examples where admittance to schemes was dependent on deer densities on the wider landholding. Some people have been prepared to deliver the deer reductions, others had chosen to let the scheme go and retain numbers. Where woodland was present in the wider area, especially designated or other high value woods, it is quite probable that a much lower density that would allow for their regeneration would be required. There were no formal rules or guidance, but this was affecting schemes that are in development now. The meeting agreed, however, that the direction of travel regarding lower deer density was clear and that the Group needed to take this into account now, making adjustments where necessary. 
Within BDMG, three of the four sub areas are just above 10 deer per sq km, and these could be reduced in density below that figure without too much difficulty or consequence for deer related income.

However, the situation in the NE group was significantly different.  Based upon previous analysis conducted by VC, a reduction in numbers to below 10 per sq km would inevitably lead to a reduction in stag numbers of about 40 percent.  
With the revised densities and direction of travel in mind, it was agreed that Vice Chairs/ sub group leads would convene separate meetings to devise draft hind culls for the year ahead.  This would be complete by the Autumn Meeting. There is an opportunity to reduce S, Mid and NW sub-group areas to below 10 deer per sq Km with a moderate increase in hind cull.  NE area is much more complex but it was agreed that the hind cull should increase to reflect the direction of travel and initially should at least conform to the BDMG Deer Plan post Sect 7. There is a requirement for close liaison with VC regarding the numbers and the analysis that lies behind them. Stag culls would remain at the discretion of individual properties.   

10 Woodland Creation Schemes
Auch
This scheme, potentially, 1200 ha, appears to be coming along well, with draft applications and deer plans imminent. BDMG are content that this is a scheme that we can work around with not too much difficulty, even with the large size.

Glenlochay Estate

GLE had removed 3000 sheep last summer/ autumn, with the immediate consequence that they have got a lot more deer on their ground, evidenced by the count, including a lot more stags. Woodland plans are still in development, but potential for 450+ ha between existing blocks.

Carie Farm
No feedback from last meeting. It is understood that the scheme is         now a lot smaller than initially envisaged due to a variety of constraints.

NTS

It is likely that this fenced cattle grazing/ regeneration plan will begin shortly, with fencing being organized at present, so this is the first of the possible schemes in Breadalbane to go forward. Deer implications yet to be confirmed.
East Schiehallion

The only clear information we had regarding this scheme was that gleaned from a recent, private, FOI. Scottish Forestry was currently considering whether to call the scheme in for EIA or not, with little news on this from last year. This was the only significant scheme within the BDMG area where the DMG where not being informed of key information, therefore could not plan accordingly.
JMT informed BDMG that they shot 10 stags and 46 hinds after end of season under authorization in March. Unlikely to make too much impact on numbers in NE group in the short term, but important that BDMG could be informed of the JMT plan which is currently unclear. 
Other
South Chesthill were looking at establishing c 140 ha of woodland,   with plans currently in development.

11 Recruitment/ mortality Counting 2023
It was agreed to undertake a specific recruitment count, to be completed between now and 15th May. VC to collate information after that point.
12 Health & Safety matters

There we no matters arising.

13 Wider Deer Management Issues
Nature Scot Update
Issues surrounding 10 deer per sq km and the Strategic Deer Board were discussed above. There was further mention about primary legislation and the possible timeline for that, but many changes could be made without the need for changing or replacing the deer act. 
E.g. Changes to seasons.
There is a review of the Forestry Grant Scheme taking place at the moment, which may have some implications for Deer Management.

Nature Scot had been extensively recruiting new staff to fulfil the roles that they were now expected to undertake. It is likely that IH will retain his position with BDMG.

IH was asked to provide clarification of helicopter count availability by Autumn Meeting – 27 Oct 23.  The importance of a helicopter count in early 2024 to provide a reliable baseline cannot be overstated.     

ADMG Comment

A spring report had been circulated with recent edition of E- Scope.

In general terms, ADMG were spending a lot of time liaising with agency staff and politicians about a range of policy initiatives, and all DMG areas are encouraged to pay attention to deer management matters in their areas.
14  Next meeting (s)

The next meeting would be on Friday 27th October, 2pm at Molteno Hall.

15  AOCB
Dave Beaumont & Ellie Mayhew outlined the Wild Strathfillan Project, which was looking to help facilitate and promote the development of a range of projects within the general Strathfillan area. The boundaries are fairly loosely defined, but generally part of the SW of the BDMG area within our South sub- area.
A helicopter count had to be postponed for this year, but EM was being trained in the use of a thermal imaging drone, and that may well prove to be off use to members in the area. The group are open to a wide range of ideas, and are happy to have their contact details circulated.

There was a discussion about sporting rates and how they ran contrary to ScotGov policy, with pressure to reduce numbers which should reduce rates, and rates also highest on the habitats that are deemed most desirable. Ie woodlands. It was reported that the Strategic Deer Board are considering this at the moment, and it is hoped that some recommendations will be forthcoming. Members were encouraged to challenge assessments if they deemed these to be unfair. The assessment staff were easy to work with, but changes were often difficult to obtain.

North Chesthill reported 2 X sika stags culled on their ground, to add to others at NTS Ben lawers and SRUC Kirkton & Auchtertyre. In recent years, BDMG averaged one sika stag every two years or so, so four in one year was very unusual.

FLS had also spotted a wild boar/ feral pig at the Corie Carie end of their South Rannoch block via drone coverage, with another recorded previously in the Barracks. It was not clear if this was the same animal.
